TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JULY 9TH, 2009 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting at the Stanford Town Hall on Thursday, July 9th, 2009.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence for the troops still in harm’s way.  


Roll Call:  
Robert Cadwallader - present




Joyce Hadden – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Virginia Stern – present




David Tetor – present


Also in attendance was Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Jr.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The July 2009 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on a motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 19869, 19871, 19873-19931 {JC Fund-check #19870 & replacement check #19872-Core Medical}, in the amount of $38,303.95; Highway Fund, check numbers 19932-19944, in the amount of $15,941.44; and Street Lighting, check # 19945, in the amount of $258.41.  Grand total of Abstract #7 of 2009: $54,503.80.  Planning Escrow Abstract #7P, check numbers 666-673, in the amount of $ 4,841.75.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The minutes of the June 8th, 2009 Town Board Special Meeting where approved as written on a motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  

LIAISON REPORTS:
Councilwoman Shafer reported from the 6/10 Recreation Commission meeting that funds were being solicited for plants for Ashley’s Garden that Doreen Knapp will work on.


Mrs. Shafer stated that she had not been able to go to the recent CAC meeting, but spoke of discussions between the Master Plan Review and Charlie Shaw regarding missing maps.  She also referred to a CAC presentation that would take place later in the meeting for the Stanford Wildlife Preserve, and that the east side of the Whitlock Preserve never seemed to get mowed. 

  
Councilwoman Stern gave her report from the 6/16 Fire Commissioners’ meeting: the Cold Spring School’s children had made them a thank you banner for their recent visit; the in-ground fuel tank had been removed and all inspections were perfect; the old Cascade air equipment was listed on GovDeals.com for sale; the Rescue Squad is buying new portable suction units; physicals for all volunteers will include cholesterol and cardiac C-reactive protein tests in the fall; they responded to 8 fires and 11 EMS calls in May; and the Fire Commissioners’ meetings would be changed to the 4th Tuesday of each month in order to process their bills in a more timely manner.   From the two June School Board meetings, Mrs. Stern stated that any parents’ concerns over bus routes should be addressed to the Transportation Office; plans will be submitted soon to the State Education Department for the Seymour Smith capital construction project, and if the approvals were granted quickly, the work could begin in March ’10 and be completed by Sept. ’10; an increase in the amount of news that was sent out to parents and the community; the Board will analyze the data regarding graduation statistics that were published in the newspaper; and Helen McQuade and Bruce Kimball were re-elected President and Vice President of the School Board.  Supervisor Tetor asked Mrs. Stern to look into why the Town was still being charged for bus trips as last year’s austerity budget was over.


Councilman Cadwallader reported that he was unable to attend the June Zoning Board of Appeals meeting but read from their minutes: 317 Main Mall Corp./Roy Budnik, represented by Mark Burdick, was applying for a special permit; RPG was looking for a sign setback variance, which was granted; Dennis Buonocore’s request for a 
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15’ side lot variance will be the subject of a public hearing next month; Bruce Lisman did not show up regarding his boundary live request;  


Councilwoman Hadden covered matters from the June 24th Planning Board meeting: three public hearings were scheduled but  RPG’s site approval hearing was put off until July; and Karpf Special Use Permit and the Millbrook School Master Plan had no comments from the public on either matter.  The RPG Development items and an association agreement would be discussed further in July, as well as the Lisman subdivision and the Millbrook School Master Plan, for which the Planning Board felt that cluster housing should be considered.  The Karpf Special Use Permit for a guest cottage was also reviewed.  A public hearing was set for the Einhorn minor subdivision, and both Mark Burdick’s request for a farmers’ market and the Divyanand Spiritual Center Special Use Permit would be sent to the Town Board for a moratorium waiver request. 


Supervisor Tetor stated that the Northern Dutchess Alliance met several times and discussed the MTA payroll tax along with the Dutchess County Supervisors and Mayors, and would continue to discuss at future meetings.  The Community Development Block Grant applications were due, and that the Poughkeepsie/Dutchess County Transportation Committee had met three times and discussed the State highway and bridge projects that were being funded by Federal stimulus money.  The Codes Committee has met twice and is developing a contract with David Clouser for a Town Center water study project, in conjunction with the D.C. Water & Wastewater Authority. The Community Action Agency would be receiving stimulus monies to aid low income residents.  The Community Health Foundation discussed donations in the millions of dollars for Sharon Hospital but when taken over by a for-profit company, could not keep these funds.  They could be used to look into transportation issues for those in this area.  The Emergency Response Task Force, comprised of the four towns of Stanford, Pine Plains, Northeast and Amenia, were looking for proposals for two emergency response teams to cover these areas during the daytime, with Northern Dutchess Ambulance as a back-up.    

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:  Carol Hanlon, Hobbs Lane, read a letter to the Board of her recommendations for the water study by D.C. Water and Wastewater and consultant David Clouser.


Jean Frascati, Cold Spring Road, stated that the Board should pursue the Loop Bus program as her children use it for school, and was also pleased to hear that there may be a farmers’ market in town.   


Jan Weido, Church Lane, also stated that a farmers market was a good idea and that the zoning codes should be changed to allow this.  He added that he had many questions about the WHIP Program for the Stanford Wildlife Preserve with no answers, and that the water study seemed too broad, and that any studies should have reclamation plans for the two local mines included.


Dr. Mark Stern, Market Lane, suggested that the Kingston Daily Freeman become one of the Town’s official newspapers.


Supervisor Tetor’s introduced Sandro Frascati Robinson as one of the members of the Pine Plains championship baseball team.  

HIGHWAY: Supt. Myers was not at this meeting, but had stated at the Monday workshop that everything was good.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. DRAFT LETTER FOR NEW HIGHWAY GARAGE: After discussion, a July 13th draft letter was approved to be sent to residents, with mention being made that the Garage Committee still had funds left over for postage.  Postmaster Russell’s bulk rate mailing presentation will be looked into further for this mailing. 

NEW BUSINESS:

1. ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF PLANNING BOARD SECRETARY MARY DALTON: A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to accept, with regret, the resignation of Mrs. Dalton as Planning Board secretary.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
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2. APPOINT NEW PLANNING BOARD SECRETARY: With the recommendation of Planning Board Chairman Bob Butts, a motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to appoint Deborah Marone to this position ay $11.70 per hour for the first six months, then $14.63 thereafter.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

3. BULK RATE PERMIT: After hearing Postmaster Russell’s presentation at the workshop meeting and further discussion about the various rate scenarios, a motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to join the Town-wide bulk rate permit for the annual amount of $28.00.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

4. NAME OTHER “OFFICIAL” NEWSPAPERS: A motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to name both the Northern Dutchess News and the Kingston Daily Freeman as alternate ‘official’ newspapers.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

5. MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUESTS: Three moratorium waivers were discussed by the Town Board members.  The two moratorium waivers from 317 Main Mall Corp., Roy T. Budnik, President for 1) a farmers’ market at his property on Route 82, and 2) a mixed commercial use of his property on Route 82 will have public hearings held on Monday, July 20th, 2009 at 6:00 PM.  The third moratorium waiver request from Divyanand Spiritual Center on Creamery Road will have a public hearing held on Thursday, September 3rd at 7:30 PM as their representative Jolanda Jansen will be out of the country through August.  These public hearings were approved for scheduling on a motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

6. CODES COMMITTEE PROPOSAL FOR TOWN CENTER WATER STUDY: Lengthy discussion followed regarding the proposal to have consultant David Clouser and the Dutchess County Water and Wastewater Authority work together to do a water study for the proposed Town Center area.  A letter was discussed to send to the Water & Wastewater Authority asking for them to split the proposed cost of $19,000 for this study, so that the Town would pay consultant Clouser $9,500 and the County would pay the other $9,500.  A motion was then made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to approve the format of the letter and then work up a contract with Mr. Clouser.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

7. APPOINT NEW HIGHWAY DEPT. CUSTODIAN: On the recommendation of Hwy. Supt. Myers, a motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to appoint Sara Decker as the custodian at $10.54 per hour for six months.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

8. STANFORD WILDLIFE PRESERVE PRESENTATION:  Beth Ashton and Barry Haydasz from the Conservation Advisory Commission gave a presentation to the Town Board.  Their presentation included their Management Plans, Implementation and Progress for the area that stated their immediate, short term and long term goals for the area.  They also requested that the Preserve no longer participate in the WHIP program as those Federal mandates did not coincide with their plans, and the estimated annual funds received ($168) were not worth having to abide by their restrictions.  The CAC members were thanked for their detailed presentation.
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9. APPROVE NEW RECREATION SIGN AT FOOT OF TOWN HALL: Recreation Commission Chairman Sue Blouse gave a short presentation at the Monday workshop meeting regarding their plans to have a new sign put on the Town Hall hill (near the Town sign) that would be just for Recreation notices.  The approximate cost of this sign - $3,500 – would be paid for with monies saved from the Rec Rats operation over the last few years.  A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Virginia Stern, to approve the installation of this sign.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

10. RECORDS MANAGEMENT CLASS: Town Clerk Bell requested that all department heads and staff be allowed to come to a class, given by Regional Advisory Office Linda Bull, on the management of Town records, to be held at the Town Hall on Thursday, July 14th at 10:00 AM.  The Town Board gave their approval.             

11. OTHER: Supervisor Tetor informed the Board members that there would probably be a shortfall in the amount of mortgage taxes received by the Town, as well as an increase in the retirement account for full-time employees.  Mr. Tetor also stated that there would be free Lyme Disease testing in Red Hook and Wappingers this coming Saturday.  He also stated that he was looking for shelving units for the Records Room through government surplus sites.


With no other business at hand, a motion was then made by Virginia Stern, seconded by David Tetor, to adjourn the meeting at approximately 9:50 PM.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.








Respectfully submitted,









Ritamary Bell









Town Clerk

